CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

(SPECIAL MEETING)

THURSDAY, 23 JUNE 2005 AT 3.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors Atkinson (as substitute for Councillor Quilter), Bowman (S), Mrs Bradley, Glover, Joscelyne and Stockdale (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Styth)

CROS.55/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, Mrs Styth and Firth.

CROS.56/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest.

CROS.57/05
DRAFT CAPITAL STRATEGY 2006/07 – 2008/09

The Head of Finance reported (FS.3/05) on the Council's Draft Capital Strategy 2006/07 – 2008/09.  She informed Members that the Capital Strategy was a key policy document, which provided guidance on the Council's Capital Programme and the use of capital resources and was a key element in the Council's budget processes.  She highlighted the main changes in the Strategy, which related to the proposed key priorities for Carlisle over the next three years of Carlisle – The Learning City and Cleaner, Greener and Safer.  She also highlighted the proposal to establish a Capital Programme Board during 2006/07, which it was proposed would take the lead on prioritisation of investment and the monitoring, and evaluation of schemes.

Members in considering the report questioned the Head of Finance on the impact of the January Floods on the Council's Capital Strategy for 2006/07 – 2008/09, the make-up of the proposed Capital Programme Board and the criteria which would be addressed in increasing the level of Council borrowing.  

The Head of Finance commented that the Council had set aside £1m to deal with the impact of flooding and whilst a number of capital schemes had been affected the Council's insurances and the funding set aside were currently felt to be sufficient.  

The Head of Finance further commented that the establishment of a Capital Programme Board was currently being considered but details as to membership had not been not finalised.  There was still some consideration as to whether the Board should be an Officer Board or should have Member representation.  The Head of Finance also commented that with regard to increased levels of borrowing, the Council would be guided by a series of prudential indicators including the impact of increased borrowing on Council Tax.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Draft Capital Strategy, as attached to Report FS.3/05, be received and noted.

(2)  That the Executive be requested to consider the make-up of the proposed Capital Programme Board, with a recommendation from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, that it would be appropriate to include non-Executive Members on that Board.

CROS.58/05
DRAFT ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN

The Head of Property Services reported (PS.8/04) on the Draft Asset Management Plan for 2005/2008.  He informed Members that the Asset Management Plan was a key document in the Council's financial planning process and he drew Members attention in particular to the assessment of the Council's Asset Management under the Beacon Scheme, and the assessor's view that the Council was, without doubt, using its assets for the maximum benefit of the local community.  

He also highlighted the impact of the floods in January 2005 and the consequent damage to Council assets, which had nonetheless brought into focus the outdated suitability of some of the City's assets and had given impetus to reviewing those assets, particularly in the way they supported modern service provision and economic sustainability over the long term.  He drew Members attention to the Summary Programme attached to the above report and the different strands of work highlighted under the themes of Carlisle Renaissance, Industrial Estates Review, Operational Maintenance and Refurbishment and Estate Management.  He indicated that a body of work had already been carried out with regards to the review of the Council's industrial estates and that a number of reports had been prepared, which would need to be considered by a special meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  He further added that reports had been prepared for the meeting of the Executive on 4 July 2005 with regards to the ground floor of the Civic Centre and works which were proposed to be carried out.  

Members in considering the report felt that it was essential for the Council's Asset Management to play an integral part in potential projects under Carlisle Renaissance and associated developments in the City.  The Head of Property Services considered that Carlisle Renaissance would adopt an asset lead approach.

Members also commented that in addition to the wider policy under the Three Rivers Strategy there were many areas close to the City's rivers in areas like Denton Holme and Holme Head Bay where there was a question of maintenance and where there was a need for low key input relating to grass cutting, tree maintenance, street furniture, etc, to keep the areas tidy, particularly as these areas also formed part of the Cumbrian Way and formed and left an impression of the City for tourists hence work needed to be carried out to keep such areas well maintained and in a reasonable condition.

Members also commented on the recent change of the Head Lessee of The Market from Halladale Howarth to Modus and its impact on the Council as Landlord.  The Head of Property, in noting the comments with regards to maintenance of areas adjoining rivers in the City, commented on problems with regards to land ownership, but welcomed the input of Members with regards to these issues.  He also commented on the change of the Head Lessee of The Market and added that there had been no alterations to the Council's equity share and informed Members that the Market was currently fully let.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Asset Management Plan as attached to Report PS.8/04 be received.

(2)  That the Executive be informed that it is the view of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee that the Council's Asset Management should be an integral part of Carlisle Renaissance and associated developments within the City.

CROS.59/05
DRAFT MEDIUM-TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 2006/07 – 


2008/09

The Head of Finance reported (FS.4/05) on the Council's Medium-Term Financial Plan for the period 2006/07 – 2008/09.  She reminded Members that the Medium-Term Financial Plan was a key policy document, which was used to guide the Council's Forward Financial Planning Process and was there to guide the integration of financial planning with the Council's priorities as set out in the Corporate Plan in order to ensure that spending decisions contributed to the achievement of the Council's priorities and to monitor and evaluate spending to ensure that the City's money was spent wisely.  

She drew Members attention to two new reserves which were contained in the Plan in respect of an Asset Investment Reserve and a Conservation Reserve.  Members in considering the report questioned whether the Council's income from property rentals had been adversely impacted as a result of the January Floods.  The Head of Property Services commented that whilst a number of Council properties, particularly in Willowholme, had been badly affected, the overall levels of income from property rental to the City had not been substantially affected.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Draft Medium-Term Financial Plan 2006/07 – 2008/09 be received.

CROS.60/05
DRAFT CORPORATE CHARGING POLICY 2006/07 – 


2008/09

The Head of Finance reported (FS.5/05) on the Council's Draft Corporate Charging Policy for 2006/07 to 2008/09.  She informed Members that the aim of the Corporate Charging Policy was to address the requirement for a corporate approach to be adopted towards the issue of fees and charges and to provide a clear policy framework within which to conduct the Annual Review of fees and charges.

RESOLVED – That the Draft Corporate Charging Policy 2006/07 – 2008/09 be received.

CROS.61/05
PROVISIONAL OUT-TURN REPORTS 2004/05

(a)
Final Accounts
The Head of Finance reported that the completion of the Final Accounts for 2004/05 was a two-stage process which included the approval by the Full Council of the Statement of Accounts.  She informed Members that as a result of a number of circumstances it would be difficult to submit the Statement of Accounts to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive prior to them being considered by the Full Council within the overall timetable for processing the Final Accounts. 

The Head of Finance added that advice had been received that neither the Executive nor the Overview and Scrutiny Committees could now approve the SAS 610 Statement and that Statement would need to be approved by Council or a new Committee established, such as an Independent Audit Committee.  Some additional advice had also been received from the CPA Guidance with regards to the need to establish an independent Audit Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee recommend to the Executive that the Head of Finance be authorised, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder and the Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, to finalise the Council’s Statement of Accounts and submit those Statements direct to Council for approval.

(2)  That the position with regards to the approval of the SAS 610 Statement be noted together with the Head of Finance comments relating to the possible establishment of an independent Audit Committee and this would be reported back to Members.

(b)
Provisional General Fund Out-turn 2004/05
The Head of Finance reported (FS.7/05) summarising the 2004/05 provisional out-turn for the General Fund Revenue Services.  She informed Members that the out-turn showed that the net underspend for 2004/05, once committed expenditure totalling £1,404,473 was taken into account, was £513,581.  She added that in addition there was a request to carry forward £211,770 in respect of new items of expenditure which, if approved, would result in a final underspend to the Council in 2004/05 of £301,811.  

She set out for Members the position with regard to her authorisations to approve carry forward requests under the terms of the City Council’s Constitution, and also drew Members attention to the carry forward requests which related to new items of expenditure which had been submitted by Business Unit Heads and detailed in Appendix 15 of the above report.  

A copy of an excerpt from the minutes of the Executive held on 20 June 2005 in relation to this item were also circulated together with additional information which had been requested by the Executive with regards to the request for funding to be carried forward to purchase an Electoral Registration Scanner.

Members in considering the report noted that the requests for carry forwards in relation to new items of expenditure did not provide any link between the expenditure and the Council’s priorities, and it was 

RESOLVED – (1) That the net underspend on the General Fund Revenue Out-turn for 2004/05 of £513,581 which includes committed expenditure to be met in 2005/06 totalling £1,404,473 be noted.

(2) That it be noted that as the carry forward requests for 2004/05 – new items of expenditure as detailed in Appendix 15 to Report FS.7/05 do not show any direct link between the expenditure requests and the Council’s priorities, the Committee should:-

(i)
Support those bids for new expenditure which were flood related.

(ii)
Support the bid for an Electoral Registration Scanner in respect of which additional information had been circulated.

(iii)
Refrain from commenting on all the remaining bids in Appendix 15 of report FS.7/05.

(c)
Provisional Capital Out-turn 2004/05 and Revised Capital Programme 2005/06
The Head of Finance reported FS.8/05 summarising the 2004/05 provisional out-turn for the Council’s Capital Programme together with details of the Council’s revised Capital Programme for 2005/06.  She informed Members that as at 31 March 2005 the actual expenditure on the Council’s Capital Programme was £5.4m against a revised budget for the year of £10.6m and she informed Members that the explanations for the variance were set out in Appendix 1 of the above report.  She also reminded Members of the delegated powers given to the Head of Finance to approve carry forwards in respect of the Capital Programme as set out in the Council’s Constitution.

In response to Members questions, the Head of Finance added that further investigations needed to be carried out with regards to variances which were thought to be due to a system error and a further update would be provided for Members on the outcome of those investigations.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the 2004/05 Capital Out-turn be noted.

(2)  That the revised Capital Programme for 2005/06 be noted.

(d)
Treasury Management Out-turn 2004/05
The Head of Finance reported (FS.9/05) on the annual report on Treasury Management which was required under both the Financial Procedure Rules and the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  She also set out a report on Treasury Transactions and the final report on the City of Carlisle Investment Fund.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

(e)
Housing Revenue Account Provisional Out‑turn 2004/05
The Head of Finance reported (FS.10/05) on the Housing Revenue Account Provisional Out-turn for 2004/05.  She informed Members that the projected Housing Revenue Account balance as at 31 March 2005 stood at £3,603,710.  She added that the Housing Revenue Account would be closed on 31 March 2005 and that the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister had given formal consent.  Once the account was closed the balance would transfer across to the project reserve as previously agreed by Council.  She further added that within that balance a sum of £200,000 was to be set aside as a benefits reserve to cover any additional housing benefit costs that the City Council might need to fund following the new benefit system, which came into operation on 1 April 2004.

RESOLVED – That the Housing Revenue Account Out-turn for 2004/05 be noted.

(f)
Members' Allowances Provisional Out-turn 2004/05
The Head of Finance presented Report ME.7/05 setting out the level of allowances paid to individual Members as part of the Members' Allowance Scheme for 2004/05.

The Head of Finance commented that there was an overall overspend of £856 on allowances for 2004/05.

Members in considering the report noted that with regards to Special Responsibility Allowances there was an underspend of £2,633 and indicated that there were a number of positions in respect of which Special Responsibility Allowances were not claimed. 

The Head of Finance informed Members that if Officers were aware of a position where a Special Responsibility Allowance would not be claimed then that would not be provided within the budget.

Members also noted the overspend with regards to Members travel and asked for the information to be broken down to show the various elements which were included within the overall Members travel budget head.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2)  That the Head of Finance arrange for further detailed response to be circulated to Members with regards to the level of underspend on Member’s Special Responsibility Allowance.

(3)  That the Head of Finance arrange for a response to be sent to Members providing a further breakdown with regards to expenditure against the Members travel budget head to show the various elements which were contained within the budget head and the level of expenditure for each Member.

(g)
Provisional Out-turn 2004/05 – Council Tax and Non Domestic 


Rates

The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services reported (RB.4/05) on the provisional out-turn position for the collection of Council Tax and National Non Domestic Rates.  He informed Members that there were year end arrears of £1,210,054 for 2004/05 in respect of the collection of Council Tax which equated to 2.9% of debt collectable which indicated a slight dip on the out-turn position for 2003/04, and informed Members that the dip in performance was due to the floods in January 2005.  The position with regard to the collection of National Non Domestic Rates showed year end arrears of £490,525 which equated to 1.7% of debt collectable and which was again marginally down on 2003/04, which was also due to the impact of the floods on business rates administration.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the Head of Revenues and Benefits be congratulated on the level of collections for both Council Tax and National Non Domestic Rates despite the difficulties caused by the January floods.

(h)
Internal Audit Out-turn Report 2004/05
The Head of Finance reported (Financial Memo FS.6.05) summarising the work carried out by Internal Audit for the year 2004/05 and set out the reasons for variations in the Work Programme.

RESOLVED – That the report be received and the progress made on the 2004/05 Audit Plan be noted.

(The meeting ended at 3.55 pm)

